
  

    

Six months of our fifteenth anniversary 
year have passed already and we have 
sent cake to people who have provided 
support to us and blown candles out in 
Nairobi! We have attended events and 
meetings and the trustees have been 
busy raising funds. 
The photo below shows the event which 
was kindly hosted by Phillips Pharma at 
their Nairobi Surgical Skills Centre 
(which I was attending for work) as they 
were involved in the original launch of 
FoAN as a charity in Africa in 2006. We 
enjoyed speeches and cake and a very 
poignant message from one of our 
Kenyan colleagues who is now the 
perioperative course tutor at the 
University of Nairobi.  Zipporah had 
been Theatre Manager at Nakuru 
District Hospital which was one of the 
rural hospitals we visited during our  
audit programme in Kenya. We realised 
how much we could help her to develop 
her practice and Lesley returned with a 
colleague the next year and  gave a 
great deal of support to the team and to 
Zippy personally.  
Zippy has moved on and up in the world 
and now is responsible for training the 
perioperative nurses of the future. She 
gave a most moving speech about how 
FoAN and Lesley had influenced her to 
make a move and to spend time 
studying so that that she could develop 

her career. It was lovely to listen toτI 
wish now I thought to record it for a 
statement of impact! 
She is now a dedicated Clinical 
Ambassador for Kenya for us and 
although she says she is a poor role 
model she is certainly ensuring that not 
only her students but also her colleagues 
know about FoAN and the online 
education. Our other Kenyan colleague, 
Mildred is an equally dedicated Clinical 
Ambassador and despite a very busy 
role as a Theatre Manager promises that 
she will contribute a module of learning 
to our on-line selection. This is 
important to them not only to 
contribute, but also to be part of a 
charity that they like and support.  
It is important for me to say thank you 
to themτfor why would we be doing 
this , if it were not for nurses like them? 
Also thank you to you for your continued  
support  and contribution. There are 
many generous people who give of their 
time and money to help us to assist 
them. Thank you.  After fifteen years, it 
feels no less important than it did at the 
beginning and I know that with 
expressions such as those by Zippy and 
others, that the efforts are worthwhile.  
Kate Woodhead 
Chair of Trustees 
2016.  
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Friends of African Nursing were once again invited to Ghana to deliver education to nurses 
at the Medical and Surgical Institute on the Korle Bu Hospital site in Accra, Ghana. Debbie 
Lee and Kate Woodhead delivered a Leadership programme to 40 nurse leaders from hos-
pitals all over Ghana. 
The group was very bright, enthusiastic and energetic and the programme moved along at 
a considerable pace. They were very engaged with each topic and loved the group work, 
ƭŜŀǊƴƛƴƎ ŦǊƻƳ ŜŀŎƘ ƻǘƘŜǊΩǎ ŜȄǇŜǊƛŜƴŎŜΦ CŜŜŘōŀŎƪ ǿŀǎ ƻŦǘŜƴ ƴƻƛǎȅ ŀƴŘ ŦǳƴΗ 
There was considerable emphasis on using every opportunity to network with each other 
ŀƴŘ ƛǘ ǿŀǎ ŘŜŎƛŘŜŘ ǘƘŀǘ ŀ ²ƘŀǘΩǎ!ǇǇ ƎǊƻǳǇ ǿƻǳƭŘ ōŜ ǎǘŀǊǘŜŘ ǎƻ ǘƘŀǘ ŜǾŜǊȅƻƴŜ ŎƻǳƭŘ ǎǳǇπ
port each other and dialogue after the course. By the end of the week it was set up and 
many of the slides and some photos were uploaded for all to share. 
Once again, TMSDI generously donated profiles for everyone and they were extremely well 

received by the nurses. Comments on their evalua-

tions on their profiles ǊŀƴƎŜ ŦǊƻƳ ά ǎŜŜ κ ŘŜŀƭ ǿƛǘƘ ǇŜƻǇƭŜ 

differently ( treat ǇŜƻǇƭŜ ŀǎ ƛƴŘƛǾƛŘǳŀƭǎύέ ŀƴŘ ƛƴ ŀƴǎǿŜǊ 

to the question what will you differently, many of the 

group responded ǎƛƳƛƭŀǊƭȅ ǘƻ ǘƘŜ ŎƻƳƳŜƴǘέ L ǿƛƭƭ ǘǊȅ ǘƻ 

study my subordi- nates and place them in areas where 

they can be very ef- fective ( according to their place on 

ǘƘŜ ǿƘŜŜƭύΦ ά ά ¢ƘŜ ǘŜŀƳ ƳŀƴŀƎŜƳŜƴǘ ǿƘŜŜƭ ǿŀǎ ŀƳŀȊƛƴƎ ŀƴŘ ǎƻƳŜǘƘƛƴƎ L ŀƳ ǊŜŀƭƭȅ ƎƭŀŘ 

ǘƻ ƘŀǾŜ ŀƴ ŀǎǎŜǎǎƳŜƴǘ ƻŦ ƳȅǎŜƭŦέ 

Special thanks to TMSDI for the donation of profiles, which has such a huge impact on 

those nurses receiving theirs. Also special thanks for their remote assistance to ensure that 

there was a profile for everyone ς ǿƛǘƘ ǎƻ Ƴŀƴȅ ǳƴǎŎƘŜŘǳƭŜŘ ǇŀǊǘƛŎƛǇŀƴǘǎ ŦƻǊ ǘƘŜ ǿŜŜƪΩǎ 

education. The staff at MSSI also deserve special thanks for all their responses and dedica-

tion to their jobs. They worked very hard behind the scenes ς smoothing out the issues and 

responding to each new challenge magnificently. 

Other feedback from the course included 

ά In my department, I will try to push for an ethics framework and will manage stress bet-

ǘŜǊΦέ 

ά L ƴƻǿ ƘŀǾŜ ƛƴǎƛƎƘǘ ƛƴǘƻ ŀ ǿƘƻƭŜ ƭƻǘ ƻŦ ƭŜŀŘŜǊǎƘƛǇ ǎƪƛƭƭǎ ǘƘŀǘ ǿƛƭƭ ƘŜƭǇ ƳŜ ǎǘŀƴŘ ǳǇ ǘŀƭƭ ǿƘŜƴ 
ƛǘ ŎƻƳŜǎ ǘƻ ƳŜŜǘƛƴƎ ǘƘŜ ŜȄŜŎǳǘƛǾŜ ōƻŀǊŘ ƻŦ Ƴȅ ƘƻǎǇƛǘŀƭΦέ 
ά L ŜƴƧƻȅŜŘ ŀƭƭ ǘƘŜ ǎŜǎǎƛƻƴǎΣ ŀƭƭ ǘƘŜ ƭŜŎǘǳǊŜ ǎŜǎǎƛƻƴǎ ŀƴŘ ŜǎǇŜŎƛŀƭƭȅ ǘƘŜ ǇǊŀŎǘƛŎŀƭ ǎŜǎǎƛƻƴǎ κ 
ƎǊƻǳǇ ǿƻǊƪέ 
ά bƻǿ L ǿƛƭƭ ǇǊŜǎŜƴǘ Ƴȅ ŎŀǎŜ ǿƛǘƘ ŜǾƛŘŜƴŎŜ ōŀǎŜŘ ŀǊƎǳƳŜƴǘǎ ǘƻ Ƴȅ ƴǳǊǎŜ-in-ŎƘŀǊƎŜΦέ 

ά bƻǘƘƛƴƎ Ŏŀƴ ōŜ ōŜǘǘŜǊ ǘƘŀƴ ǘƘƛǎΣ ƛǘ ƛǎ Ƨǳǎǘ ŦŀƴǘŀǎǘƛŎΦ L ƘŀǾŜ ǊŜŀƭƭȅ ŜƴƧƻȅŜŘ ǘƘŜ ŦƻǊŎŜ ŦƛŜƭŘ 

ŀƴŀƭȅǎƛǎ ǿƘƛŎƘ L ǿƛƭƭ ǎǳǊŜƭȅ ƛƳǇƭŜƳŜƴǘ ƛƴ ŀƭƭ ǘƘŜ ǳƴƛǘǎέ  

We will look forward to the next opportunity to return to Ghana and to MSSI. Many thanks 

to the participants, staff and most especially to Debbie for her unfailing enthusiasm and 

leadership.    

Visit to MSSI, Ghana,  April 2016 

Birthday cake enjoyed by eve-

ryone attending the Nairobi 

celebrations.  

Caroline and Kate with col-

leagues in Nairobi celebrating 

the 15 birthday of FoAN 

Nurse colleagues from Malawi 

attending ECSACON in their 

colourful and co-ordinated cloth-

ing.  

Ghanaian Leadership Course, 

April 2016 outside MSSI, Accra 
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Music in the Park Thame 

and Thorner Gala.  

Kate and Lesley at Music in the Park. 

Birthday party for 

FoAN held in Nairobi. 

August 2016 

An evening of Fashion 
 

In May The Edinburgh Woollen Mill 

Shop in Eastleigh, Hampshire hosted an 

evening of fashion in aid of FoAN. 

Members of staff and friends with gentle 

persuasion (of course) volunteered to be 

models. My husband very kindly agreed 

to be our token male model! 

The variety of outfits focused on a sum-

mer theme and were well received by our 

audience. The store very kindly gave all 

who purchased outfits a discount, light 

refreshments were served and there was a 

raffle. 

It was a very enjoyable evening and they 

have kindly offered to host another show 

for us in November in time for Christmas 

shopping. 

A big thank you to the Manager and Staff 

who gave up their evening for us, we are 

indeed grateful to them for their generos-

ity in hosting an evening of fun and fash-

ion. The event increased our coffers by 

£150. 

New Trustee for FoAN. Wel-

come Sally! 

 

 

 

FoAN attends AfPP residen-

tial 
We were delighted to be asked to 
take a stand at the exhibition of the 
Association for Perioperative Prac-
tice during early August, when they 
have their annual residential learn-
ing event. Kate took cards to sell and 
lots of information brochures . The 
stand was well attended and aware-
ness was raised . Many thanks to 
AfPP for the opportunity.  

FoAN was particularly pleased to 
have a presence this year at Music 
in the Park in Thame, and  en-
joyed a remarkably sunny day out 
on May Bank Holiday. The thou-
sands of attendees were more 
interested in the music than in 
buying products so we did not 
have a busy day. However, it was 
fun and we certainly raised 
awareness.  

ά 

 We are delighted to have been joined on 

the  Board of Trustees by Sally Pentecost. 

Sally qualified as a Enrolled Nurse in 1983 

working in General nursing going onto 

complete her conversion course in 1996, 

and moving into peri- operative practice 

where she went onto complete her theatre 

course and Teaching qualifications from 

University of the West of England. 

Sally currently works as Acting Theatre 

Manager at West Cornwall Hospital Pen-

zance. Her role includes the overseeing of 

Theatres, the Surgical ward and the Treat-

m e n t  C e n t r e . 

Sally first became involved with Associa-

tion for Perioperative Practice as a mem-

ber of Brunel branch and than a congress 

helper moving onto join the Sutherland 

W e s t R e -

 

 

Kate with FoAN stand at AfPP  

exhibition 2016 

 Phillips Pharmacy graciously 
hosted  a 15 birthday party for 
FoAN  whilst in Nairobi earlier in 
the summer. Member, Caroline 
Higgins and Kate Woodhead were 
able to light candles on the birth-
day cake and heard speeches  
about the impact that FoAN had 
had on individual careers , the  de-
velopment of postς basic pe-
rioperative education in Kenya and 
the revitalisation of the local  
nurses organisation.  
We were delighted at the event  
although it was known that the 
Nairobi traffic prevented some 
from arriving in time.  
Many thanks to staff from NSSC for 
their help and to colleagues from 
Phillips Pharmacy for their help. 
Also special thanks to Mildred for 
organising the cake for us.  

Attendees singing Happy Birth-

day to FoAN in Nairobi.  



FoAN representative attends East, Central & Southern Africa College of Nursing Biennial Conference, Nairobi 

September 2016 

 
Kate recently took some of her holiday at the 
ECSACON Conference at the Safari Park Hotel 
in Nairobi.  It was a well attended and colour-
ful event full of interesting health updates and 
insights into the issues which concern nurses 
in Africa. The conference is held in different 
nations around  the countries who are mem-
bers of the health community. It was the turn 
of Kenya, which is more easily ( and cheaply) 
accessible from Europe . FoAN kindly sup-
ported the registration fee, as so much of the 
networking and awareness raising was directly 
to benefit the charity.  
For example, for years we have been trying to 
make contact with nurses from Zimbabwe, 
often via friends, family and any contacts that 
we may have had or met during travels in Af-
rica. None of the emails we have sent via these 
contacts over the last five years have garnered 
any fruit or got us any closer to the Chief 
Nurse or representatives from the main hospi-
tals in Harare. However within 24 hours at EC-
SACON, I had made contact and sat with a pe-
rioperative nurse, as well as a perioperative 
course tutor to discuss their unmet needs to 
see if some connection might be of benefit. 
The Chief Nurse was very supportive ( I had 
breakfast with her) and it looks as though we 
may be able to assist with some education, in 
future. 
I was also able to meet with representatives 
of Rwanda, and renew friendships and ac-
quaintances with colleagues from Tanzania, 
Uganda, Zambia and locally with Kenyans.  
We had recently updated the 3 fold brochure 
designed for African nurses, so I was able to 
distribute many of these specifically to alert 
colleagues to the e-learning opportunities 
available.  

I was quite shocked that there were no 
surgical abstracts for either posters or 
oral papers, but I have left a request 
with the organisers for the 2018 confer-
enceτwhich by luck, will also be in 
Kenya that there should be opportuni-
ties for surgical team members to speak 
to their colleagues on their progress. 
Since WHO started to shine a light on 
surgical practice, we must not allow the 
light to dim. There is far too much un-
met need and practice which needs to 
be updated all over the continent.  
One colleague asked for help to update 
their post basic curriculum. It had last 
been refreshed more than twenty years 
ago. This wish can be fulfilled.  

The planned visit to Lusaka in January by 
FoAN may be assisted by network col-
leagues met at ECSACON, who were 
able to advise on options for conference 
venues for our workshop.   
I also met a British academic ( from 
Leeds) who has designed a board game 
as an educational tool for a difficult as-
pect of midwifery learning τwhich I am 
sure is eminently adaptable for a surgi-
cal checklist and should be an electronic 
game designed as an App.  
This was a very useful opportunity for 
FoAN  to ensure that nurses in different 
countries on the continent are aware of 
our programmes. Thank you FoAN for 

the support.  


